

Virtual Health Care Privatization

Report

December 2021







The National Union of Public and General Employees (NUPGE) is a family of 13 Component unions. Taken together, we are one of the largest unions in Canada. Most of our 425,000 members work to deliver public services of every kind to the citizens of their home provinces. We also have a large and growing number of members who work for private businesses.

The office of the National Union of Public and General Employees is on the traditional and unceded territory of the Algonquin peoples and is now home to many diverse First Nations, Inuit, and Métis peoples.

We recognize the crimes that have been committed and the harm that has been done and dedicate ourselves as a union to moving forward in partnership with Indigenous communities in a spirit of reconciliation and striving for justice.

Bert Blundon, President

Jason MacLean, Secretary-Treasurer







Introduction

The development of new technology that makes it easier to deliver health care services virtually should be good news. Properly used, new technologies could improve the quality of health care that Canadians receive, while making it easier for health care workers to do their jobs.

Unfortunately, there is a growing tendency for new developments in virtual health care to result in the privatization of health care services. Instead of meeting their responsibility to ensure virtual delivery of health care is part of the public system, governments have left things up to the private sector. In several provinces, when virtual health care services were set up, they were contracted out to private providers. When private companies set up forprofit services, neither the federal government nor provincial governments considered the impact they will have on the health care system.

The danger posed by private control over virtual care has been increased by the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, which has increased the speed with which virtual delivery of health care services is being adopted. In August 2021, 28% of appointments with medical practitioners were virtual. While this is down from April and May of 2020, when over half of the appointments were virtual, it is still far above pre-pandemic levels.²

A 2018 survey found that, before the pandemic, only 8% of people have ever had a virtual appointment.³ The percentage of medical appointments in a given year that were virtual was even lower, with an Ontario study finding that virtual health care accounted for only 1.6% of visits to health care providers in that province prior to the pandemic.⁴

When virtual health care is privatized, opportunities are lost to use new technology to improve the delivery of health care in ways that benefit all Canadians. There is the problem that comes with all privatization schemes: when for-profit companies deliver services, the priority becomes increasing profits rather than the well-being of the public. With the privatization of virtual care, there is an added concern that, because many virtual care companies are operating outside of provincial health care systems, it could lead to 2-tier health care, with the wealthy able to buy their way to the front of the line.

What Virtual Health Care Includes

Virtual health care includes any health care service delivered through information technology or electronic communications tools. Services delivered by phone, video, secure messaging, email, and remote monitoring are all considered virtual care.

Virtual care is often broken down between synchronous and asynchronous. Synchronous refers to technologies that allow patients and providers to have a conversation in real time, such as phone or video, while asynchronous, refers to technologies like texting or email.

Telehealth is the original health care service and has been around for many years. The terms *telehealth* or *telemedicine* are often used interchangeably with virtual health care.







While the apps that allow video communications and texting have received a lot of attention, the phone is still the most common means for delivering virtual health care services. A survey released in September 2021, found that, between January and August 2021, 78% of virtual care visits were by phone.⁵ Another 19% were by video and 3% were by messaging.⁶

What's Behind Privatization of Virtual Care

Like all forms of privatization, the root cause is that governments have deliberately starved themselves of the funds needed to provide the services required to meet the needs of the public. For years, the wealthy and large corporations have been allowed to avoid paying their share in taxes and, as a result, governments have a revenue problem. Instead of dealing with the revenue problem, many politicians find it easier to meet public demands for improved public services with short-term fixes that get them off the hook, but make things worse in the long term.

Buy now, pay more later

For politicians who don't want to confront government revenue problems, one of the most attractive features of many privatization schemes is that they allow governments to announce new services are being set up, while leaving future governments to pay the bills. When something like setting up virtual health care services is privatized, the private sector is usually paying the start-up costs. But governments pay those costs over the long-term in the form of higher operating costs.

The problem, as P3 privatization schemes have shown, is that when the private sector is covering some or all of the start-up costs, it costs the public more once all the bills are paid. It costs private companies more to borrow money than it does governments. Those higher borrowing costs, along with the extra charges needed to provide the operator of the privatized service with a healthy profit, are passed onto the public.

Transferring blame, not risk

Large projects involving new technology are inherently risky. That makes privatization attractive for politicians who are anxious to avoid blame for any problems. But while privatization may make things easier for politicians to pass the buck, it actually increases the risk of problems for the public.

When there are problems with privatized services, the public have to put up with disruptions, or go without services they depend on. The difference is that the secrecy and lack of accountability that come with privatization make it harder to get problems fixed. In fact, getting problems fixed can actually take longer—particularly if there are disputes between the companies running privatized services and the governments paying for them about who is responsible.







Focus is on innovation, while impact on health care system takes a backseat

With virtual health care, there is another reason why privatization is a serious problem. The focus has been on the development of new technology and encouraging the growth of a digital health industry. According to a recent report for Health Canada, many of the larger virtual health care companies are ones that "for the last two decades policy makers have been funding and encouraging to step up and innovate." The size of the digital health industry was described as "a huge policy success."

What hasn't been addressed is how to ensure virtual health care is developed in a way that strengthens the public health care system. When the federal government provided \$150 million to provinces and territories for virtual health care, provincial and territorial governments were required to sign agreements governing how the money could be spent. None of the agreements required that money be spent in ways that respect the principles in the *Canada Health Act*. 10

While a Task Team on Equitable Access to Virtual Care was created by the Federal, Provincial, Territorial (FPT) Virtual Care/Digital Table to look at equity in virtual care, it didn't happen until after the explosive growth in virtual health care as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. When the Task Team reported in July 2021, its recommendations were for creation of policies rather than specific measures to protect the public health care system. Description of policies rather than specific measures to protect the public health care system.

This is part of a trend. Even though most of the cost of virtual health care will be paid by the public health care system, the focus on shiny new technology means that who will control and operate virtual health care services is an afterthought.

How Virtual Care Is Being Privatized

There are 3 ways that virtual health care is being privatized or is being used as an opportunity to privatize public services.

- 1. When new services are set up, governments have private companies set them up and operate them.
- 2. New technology is allowing services that were previously public to be contracted out.
- 3. And some virtual health care services are being provided outside of the public system through private insurance plans or fee-for-service.

There is also a fourth potential threat that is emerging with how virtual care is being introduced: the growing trend for large corporations to own a wide range of health care services. On paper this is just a change from one type of private ownership to another, but in practice, this could lead to greater pressure to privatize health care services.







New publicly funded services private

In several provinces health information phone lines, such as HealthLink or Telehealth, were privatized from the time they were set up. For profit companies were hired to set them up and operate them. While some contracts have changed hands since they were first set up, these services are still privatized today.

In 3 provinces, services are contracted out to non-profit corporations, but the way the services are operated is no different than if it were a for-profit corporation that held the contract. Medavie has the contract to operate Tele-Care 811 in New Brunswick and HealthLink 811 in Nova Scotia. A subsidiary of SE Health, Fonemed, has the contract for 811 HealthLine in Newfoundland and Labrador.

Telehealth Ontario is operated by Assistance Services Group, a subsidiary of a US-based multinational called Sitel. Assistance Services Group has had the contract to run Telehealth Ontario since it was set up. At one point, it also operated the services in New Brunswick and Newfoundland and Labrador.

This trend has continued with other virtual health care services. In Nova Scotia, the NSHA Virtual Care Program was set up as a privatized service. This program, which is meant to assist people who don't have primary care providers, was contracted out to Maple, a forprofit virtual health care provider based in Ontario. The Nova Scotia Health Coalition has expressed concern that Maple will use this contract as a wedge to introduce its fee-forservice health care to Nova Scotia.¹³

In Prince Edward Island (PEI), a service for people without primary care providers was also privatized from the start. In August 2020, the PEI government announced it had signed a contract with Maple, a for-profit corporation providing virtual health care. Under the contract, some people on the province's wait-list for a primary care provider will able to use Maple's services. PEI will pay Maple set-up fees totaling \$30,000, a licensing fee of \$5,000 a month in addition to fees of \$36 per consultation for weekdays, and \$57 per consultation on weekends.

New technology makes it possible to contract out more services

What has happened at Western Hospital in Alberton, PEI, illustrates how new technology will expand the range of services that can be contracted out. In 2020, it was announced that, instead of seeing a doctor, some patients in the emergency department would be able to have a video consultation with a doctor using a service provided by Maple. This was billed as a way to reduce emergency department waiting times.

Both doctor shortages in rural communities like Alberton and waiting times in emergency departments are serious issues. Unfortunately, privatizing part of the service isn't going to address problems like doctor shortages or problems finding a family doctor. Instead, there is a danger that privatization schemes like this one will make it easier to delay taking meaningful steps to address those problems, while adding to the doctor shortage in parts of the public health care system.







For-profit corporations setting up services that aren't covered by Medicare

In the last few years, a number of virtual clinics owned by for-profit corporations have sprung up that offer medical appointments with doctors or nurse practitioners via phone, video, text, or email. A 2021 study found that the services provided by over 70% of virtual clinics were either not covered by provincial health insurance or were only partially covered. Even when some services are covered by provincial health insurance, there are virtual clinics that still have user pay as an option. Fewer than 30% of the virtual clinics only offered services covered by provincial health insurance systems.

When services aren't covered by provincial insurance systems, people using them have to pay user fees consisting of a per use charge and/or a flat membership fee. Increasingly, for-profit virtual clinics are entering into agreements with insurance companies or employers. Under these agreements, people can access the services of virtual clinics covered by private health insurance or workplace benefit packages.

When many of the virtual clinics started operating, most provinces did not cover virtual health care services. That has changed since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. Now almost all provincial health plans cover the cost of services provided by phone or video. This means that any for-profit virtual clinic that continues to bill users directly, or through private insurance plans, "appears to be at odds with the preamble of the *Canada Health Act*, which aspires to 'continued access to quality healthcare without financial or other barriers.' "17

Introduction of virtual health care is linked to large corporations increasing the range of services they own

Many of the corporations that own virtual clinics also own other health care services or have close relationships to companies that own those services. WELL Health, TELUS Health, Loblaw Companies Limited and MCI Onehealth own physical clinics, as well as virtual clinics. All 3 of the largest virtual clinic owners have links to electronic medical record companies. WELL Health and TELUS Health both own companies providing electronic medical record services. ¹⁸ Maple has a partnership with Dot Health, which provides online access to medical records, and is partially owned by Loblaw Companies Limited which owns a company providing electronic medical record services. ¹⁹

While it is part of the public health care system, most primary care in Canada has been provided by private practices owned by one or more of the health care practitioners working in them. There were already some chains of primary care clinics owned by larger corporations, but the growth of virtual clinics appears to be encouraging that trend. As with electronic medical records, owning in-person primary care clinics and other different health care services gives corporations involved in virtual health care more control over how health care is provided.







There is a danger that control will make it easier for corporations to push for further privatization of the health care system. Even if they are not successful in getting more health care services privatized, if virtual care is left in private hands, there is a danger that the increase in the use of virtual health care will allow corporations owning multiple health care services to profit in ways that harm the quality of health care people receive and drive up the cost.

Impact of Private Virtual Health Clinics on Quality

While they have not been around for long, a number of problems have already emerged with the virtual health care clinics owned by large corporations. These include problems caused by the lack of continuity of care, cherry picking, and taking resources away from the public system.

Without continuity of care, quality suffers

One of the biggest problems with most virtual "walk-in" clinics is that patients usually see a different medical practitioner each time, and that the goal is "large volumes over short time periods."²⁰ Medical practitioners are unfamiliar with a patient's medical history and often have no way of checking a patient's medical records.

Because of the importance of continuity of care, that approach to virtual care has a significant impact on the quality of care people are receiving. A 2017 review of research on continuity of care found that 81.8% of high-quality studies found increased continuity of care reduces mortality.²¹ The Canadian Medical Protective Association (CMPA), which advises doctors on medico-legal matters, has identified a number of issues with walk-in clinics due to the lack of continuity of care.²² As most privatized for-profit virtual clinics use the "walk-in" model, their issues are likely to be a problem for virtual clinics as well.

Cherry picking and adding to the shortage of primary care practitioners

Ironically, given that virtual care is often billed as a way to help people without family doctors, virtual clinics owned by large for-profit corporations may be making the shortage of primary care practitioners worse.

One reason that privatizing health care doesn't reduce problems caused by shortages of medical practitioners in the public system is it is often adding to those shortages by poaching staff from public services. It is possible for private health care companies to do this because they focus on the most lucrative health care services. Private health care companies offering services that aren't covered by Medicare can have an additional advantage because they usually charge user fees that are higher than what health care providers receive from provincial health insurance plans. Virtual health care is no exception.

As a recent article on the private virtual clinics pointed out, "For-profit systems tend to 'cherry-pick' the healthiest and wealthiest patients, most often in large cities, while 'lemon-dropping' (dumping) more complex and vulnerable patients onto the public system."²³ One reason this is possible, as an analysis of who was using a virtual health care service in







England explained, is that "people with no access to a smartphone or who are not comfortable using a smartphone are less likely to use [virtual health care]."²⁴ That meant that "the service is not being used by large numbers of older people, or large numbers of people with more complex health needs."²⁵

Because corporations running virtual care clinics focus on the more lucrative services or charge higher fees for services not covered by public health insurance, it becomes possible for them to offer more attractive salaries. One recent example is a virtual care clinic that offers an hourly rate, which gives "them a more stable income than the fee-for-service model." ²⁶

Unnecessary tests and treatments

The United States provides an example of how leaving health care in the hands of for-profit corporations results in unnecessary tests and treatments. A 2012 report estimated that US\$210 billion is spent on "unnecessary or needlessly expensive care."²⁷ A study in the State of Washington found that 36% of spending on health care services went to treatments and procedures that may have been unnecessary.²⁸ As one expert on the U.S. health care system put it: "In this system we have, that's not a crime. That's business as usual."²⁹

There is good reason to suspect that this will be an issue when large corporations are delivering virtual health care. In England it was found that people were using a private forprofit virtual health care service "more than may have been expected given their age and level of morbidity."³⁰

Adding to this is the potential for conflicts of interest as a result of the arrangements many private virtual clinics in Canada have entered into. A number of corporations that run virtual care clinics have partnerships with pharmacies. One corporation that operates a virtual care clinic is partially owned by Loblaw Companies Ltd., which also owns Shoppers Drug Mart.³¹ Because partnership agreements have not been made public, the impact they have on the care delivered by private virtual clinics is not known.

Private Virtual Clinics Promote 2-Tier Health Care

When private corporations run health care services, their goal is to make a profit. That means corporations have an incentive to direct people to the service that is the most profitable—regardless of whether it's covered by Medicare. The effect is to promote 2-tier health care.

What makes people more likely to use private health care is longer waiting times for publicly funded services. When that happens, people who are well off are more likely to want to "buy their way to the front" instead of waiting to use services covered under Medicare. This means that, when individuals and corporations are allowed to provide both private health care and publicly funded health care, there is a built-in conflict of interest, because they profit from longer waiting times for publicly funded care.







In Britain, where providing both public and private services is allowed, one doctor put it this way: "Private practice creates a perverse incentive to increase your NHS waiting times—after all, the longer they are, the more private practice will accrue." This is confirmed by a study of countries in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) that found that "a parallel private sector may in fact draw resources out of the public sector, and/or put in place incentives that have the effect of increasing waits in the public sector."

Default option for virtual care is a service not covered by Medicare

In Ontario, temporary billing codes introduced during the COVID-19 pandemic mean that video and telephone appointments with private virtual care providers are covered by the Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP). OHIP pays \$36.85 for phone or video visits. However, if the appointment is by text, the service isn't covered by OHIP, and the corporation can charge what it likes.

One company, Maple, charges over 30% more for visits that aren't covered by OHIP than it receives for visits that are covered by OHIP. This makes text appointments more profitable. Not surprisingly, in 2021, the *Toronto Star* reported that the President and CEO of Maple, Brad Belchetz, "acknowledged it often defaults to text."³⁴

Publicly funded service offline, while private service promises wait of less than 2 minutes

In October 2021, there were times when the publicly funded virtual health care for Islanders without a primary care provider wasn't working. Maple is supposed to be providing that service for the Government of PEI. People going to the site found the following message:

The Unaffiliated Virtual Care Clinic offered through Maple is currently unavailable due to physician coverage issues. Health PEI is working with Maple to reopen the service as soon as possible. Those in need of primary care may attend a walk-in clinic where available. Clinics can be found at www.healthpei.ca/walkinclinics³⁵

At the same time that people were being advised that the publicly funded service operated by Maple was unavailable, the page on Maple's website for PEI said, "You can see an online doctor in Prince Edward Island in under two minutes with Maple."³⁶

As in Ontario, the \$49 per consultation fee Maple normally charges users is over 30% more than what it would receive from the PEI government.

Relying on private virtual clinics will mean those who could benefit most from virtual care are least likely to receive it.







Virtual care does have the potential to improve health care for people who have problems getting to in-person appointments. Unfortunately, they are also the people who appear least likely to benefit when services are provided through private virtual clinics. Problems like poor internet connections, discomfort using the technology required to access these services, and/or the necessary equipment being too expensive are barriers for them.

As noted above, when the goal of those providing virtual health care is to maximize profits, helping people who have difficulty getting to in-person appointments isn't going to be a priority for the corporations that own private virtual clinics. Instead, the focus will continue to be on serving the "healthiest and wealthiest," who are the most lucrative patients.

Role of Insurance Companies

A growing trend is for insurance companies to offer private virtual clinics as part of the health insurance coverage they provide. Maple and TELUS Health are among the companies with agreements with different insurance companies. Given the role insurance companies have played in debates over introducing and expanding Medicare in both Canada and the United States, this should send up red flags.

For insurance companies, health insurance is profitable. To protect their health insurance business, insurance companies have shown they are ready to put their own interests ahead of the public good. In Canada, for example, insurance companies led the fight against the introduction of Medicare in Saskatchewan, and today they are fighting the introduction of a universal public pharmacare program.

What makes the links between insurance companies and private virtual clinics worrying is that the insurance industry finds 2-tier health care very profitable. In Britain, for example, private insurance companies have been able to get new customers when cuts to the National Health Service (NHS) result in increased wait-times.

If private virtual clinics provide a way to introduce 2-tier health care in Canada, it is safe to assume that insurance companies will be there, ready to make a profit. And, if they sense there is a profit to be made from private control over virtual health care, it is likely that insurance companies will be involved in the debate about how virtual health care should be structured and who should deliver it.

Privatized Health Information Line Experienced Difficulties During the Pandemic

When public services are privatized, governments lose the ability to exercise direct control over how they are operated. Usually, the standards private companies are supposed to meet are set out in complex legal contracts that are very difficult to change. That means that, when emergencies occur, there is a danger those services will be overwhelmed.

That was the case with Telehealth Ontario during the COVID-19 pandemic. Telehealth Ontario is run by Assistance Services Group, a subsidiary of an American multinational corporation called Sitel Group. The guaranteed funding that the Ontario government provides Telehealth Ontario is based on the service handling 625,000 calls a year.³⁷







But, when the COVID-19 pandemic hit, and the number of calls increased by over 100%, the privatized service was unable to cope. Waiting times increased from between 30 minutes and 60 minutes in January and February of 2020, to up to 38 hours in March.³⁸ The Ontario Ministry of Health ended up having to add 400 additional staff and 3,300 new phone lines.³⁹

Increase in Virtual Care Means More Problems with Overbilling

In 2020, the Auditor General of Ontario reported on the Telemedicine Network, a service that allows doctors in Ontario to provide virtual care services. The Auditor General found "numerous cases where physicians had significantly high virtual-care billings and reported seeing an unusually high number of patients in a single day." ⁴⁰

Among the findings were that about 200 doctors account for over 60% of virtual care billings through the Telemedicine Network each year. These included a physician with billings of \$1.7 million in 2019/20, who claimed to have seen 321 patients in a single day. There was also a physician who billed for "approximately \$860,000 for almost 17,500 virtual-care visits in 2019/20, but the Telemedicine Network's records showed that this physician had less than 4,000 visits through the Telemedicine Network platform."

Because it is controlled by the Ontario Ministry of Health, it is possible for the provincial government to detect overbilling when doctors use the Telemedicine Network. But, in spite of what would seem to be a relatively high risk of getting caught, the Auditor General's report showed that there were still problems.

When virtual care platforms are controlled by private companies, it will be much harder to detect overbilling. To make matters worse, as the Cambie case shows, when governments do decide to audit private health care, legal manoeuvres can be used to delay or stop the audit.⁴⁴

Virtual Care Companies Increasing Control Over Electronic Medical Records

Several of the corporations involved in virtual health care also provide electronic medical records (EMR) services or have close ties to companies that do. TELUS Health and WELL Health both have electronic medical records services, as well as virtual "walk-in" clinics and in-person clinics. Maple has a partnership with Dot Health and is partially owned by Loblaw, which also owns an electronic medical records company.

According to a Health Canada report, these companies—TELUS Health, WELL Health and Loblaw—the physician EMR market.⁴⁵ The report goes on to state that the dominance of the EMR market by a few corporations means that, "large US and Canadian vendors exhibit rent-seeking behaviours, manipulating public policy barriers to entry and standards as a strategy for increasing revenues."⁴⁶

The fact companies involved in virtual health care also own electronic medical records services and other health care services has raised questions about the level of influence that gives them over provincial health ministries. There have also been questions about whether the real source of profits for for-profit virtual care companies may end up coming from selling the data they are able to collect.







Privacy Issues

In July 2021, the Office of the Information and Privacy Commissioner of Alberta (OIPC) found there were serious privacy issues with the Babylon by TELUS Health, now know as TELUS Health MyCare, in Alberta.⁴⁷ The issues included failures to meet the requirements of the *Health Information Act* (HIA) and *Personal Information Protection Act* (PIPA). Of particular concern were the use of government-issued ID and selfie photos for facial recognition technology, the recording of audio and video consultations, and what happens with information stored outside of Alberta.

This is just the tip of the iceberg when it comes to privacy and security issues arising from private control of virtual health care. Corporate control of virtual health care services means that people's health care data can be viewed as a source of revenue, rather than something to be protected.⁴⁸

In 2019 it was reported that a company selling and supporting electronic medical records to primary care practices in Ontario was selling the data to a U.S. corporation called IQVIA which in turn was selling it to the pharmaceutical industry.⁴⁹ Identifying information had been removed, but there were concerns about the possibility of re-identification of records and lack of regulation.⁵⁰

One company, MCI Onehealth, has already announced plans "to create one of the largest databases of de-identified primary care records in Canada."⁵¹ The company estimates that each patient record it holds is worth between \$35 and \$330.⁵²

Another concern about virtual health care is the terms of service that people usually have to accept before using apps. Among the things patients are being asked to agree to are "the retention, use, and disclosure of collected health information for purposes that are not clearly specified or which are unrelated to providing medical care." ⁵³

Using Virtual Health Care to Strengthen the Public System

One of the most disappointing things about the privatization of virtual health is the opportunity that is being missed to improve health care for all Canadians. Virtual health care has the potential to improve health care for all Canadians—if it is publicly controlled.

The ways that virtual care can improve the health care system are well documented. For people living in rural or northern communities, virtual care can improve access to specialist services and reduce the amount of traveling they have to do to access medical services. Virtual care can also improve access to health care for people for whom in-person appointments are difficult to get to, due to health or other issues.

Public control also makes it easier to put standards and monitoring in place to address privacy and security issues and to prevent abuses. It also encourages a more efficient use of resources by reducing duplication.

There are models that show what can be done when virtual health care is publicly controlled. In both Scotland and Wales, instead of relying on private for-profit services, publicly controlled virtual health care platforms were set up. Near Me in Scotland and the







NHS Wales Video Consulting Service both allow people to access existing health care and social care services virtually. Both services are considered to be successful, particularly as they were introduced as the COVID-19 pandemic started.⁵⁴

But it is also important that the limitations of virtual care—public or private—be recognized. Fixing problems like the shortage of primary care providers is going to require more than a new app. It requires governments to provide greater support for the public services and programs that can fill those gaps, such as non-profit community health centres.

Conclusion

Public provision of virtual health care would allow it to be integrated with the existing health care system. Coupled with measures like an increase in the number of non-profit community clinics, it would give people the best of both worlds—the convenience of virtual care and the ability to deal with people they know. And with public provision of virtual health care, instead of trying to cram as many consultations into as short a time as possible, the priority could be ensuring people's needs were addressed.

The COVID-19 pandemic has reminded everyone that governments have the ability to put major programs in place when needed. While the initial cost of publicly operated services may be higher, in the long run they save money. What is needed is the political will.







APPENDIX 1

CORPORATIONS INVOLVED IN VIRTUAL CARE

The list below reflects companies involved in virtual health care in Canada in late 2021. With mergers, start-ups, and companies shutting down, this list is likely to change.

Appletree Medical Group

A Appleti de mediedi ered	Appletice medical eleap	
Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic with ability to select a specific doctor, if that doctor is available; appointments via the Ontario Telemedicine Network	
Other health care	In-person clinics	
operations		
Where they operate	Ontario	
Links to insurance	Services covered by some private health insurance	
firms	providers	
Links to pharmacies	Partnerships with pharmacies	

Coril Holdings Ltd.

Join Holdings Eta.	
Virtual care operations	Virtual employer-provided health service (Wello) providing access to nurse practitioners and owned by its subsidiary, INLIV
Other health care operations	INLIV a "private membership clinic" in Calgary providing health care to those paying a several thousand dollar membership fee
Where they operate	Every province
Links to insurance firms	Services covered by some private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	None mentioned

KixCare

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic providing pediatric and pediatric specialist services (the latter for a fee)
Other health care operations	None, but one of founders also founded Medysis, which operated private clinics
Where they operate	Ontario, but planning to expand to other parts of Canada
Links to insurance firms	Some services covered by private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	None mentioned







Loblaw Companies Limited

Virtual care operations	Own between 20% and 25% of Maple, PC Health app
Other health care operations	In-person clinics, electronic medical records, apps
Where they operate	Every province
Links to insurance firms	Offer employee benefits through Health Solutions by Shoppers
Links to pharmacies	Own Shoppers Drug Mart and pharmacies in grocery stores

Lumeca

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic
Other health care	None at present
operations	
Where they operate	Saskatchewan
Links to insurance	None at present
firms	
Links to pharmacies	Partnership with a pharmacy

Maple

Mapic	
Virtual care operations	Virtual health clinic, including services operated under contract in NS and PEI; Tele-rounding at Western Hospital in PEI
Other health care operations	None
Where they operate	Every province
Links to insurance firms	Services covered by some private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	Shoppers Drug Mart (Shoppers Drug Mart owns at least 20% of Maple)

Medavie

Virtual care operations	Tele-Care 811 in New Brunswick and HealthLink 811 in Nova Scotia
Other health care operations	Paramedic services, 911 dispatch, Medavie Blue Cross (the insurance division) is partnering with Maple
Where they operate	NS, PEI, NB, ON, AB
Links to insurance firms	Same ownership as Medavie Blue Cross
Links to pharmacies	No





MyCare MedTech Inc.

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic (GOeVisit)
Other health care operations	MyCare run by Assured Diagnosis Inc. which provides insurance for medical treatment at the Mayo Clinic in the United States
Where they operate	Every province
Links to insurance firms	Yes, founded by Assured Diagnosis Inc.
Links to pharmacies	partnerships with virtual pharmacies

MD Connected Ltd.

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic (MD Connected and AskWinston, which describes itself as a "convenient, safe and discreet" way to obtain "men's health medications" and appears to be under the same ownership)
Other health care operations	NA NA
Where they operate	Every province (MD Connected covered by medicare in Ontario)
Links to insurance firms	Services are covered by some private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	Partnerships with pharmacies

Outpost Health

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic
Other health care operations	NA
Where they operate	Every province, plus the US and Nigeria
Links to insurance	NA
firms	
Links to pharmacies	Partnership with a pharmacy

Rocket Doctor

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic
Other health care	Agreement with Telemedicine 365 in California
operations	
Where they operate	Alberta, British Columbia and Ontario, plus California
Links to insurance	Services are covered by some private health insurance
firms	providers
Links to pharmacies	Partnerships with pharmacies







Sitel

Virtual care operations	Operates Telehealth Ontario though it's subsidiary Assistance Services Group
Other health care operations	Call centres and back-office in the U.S. and the Philippines
Where they operate	Worldwide
Links to insurance firms	NA
Links to pharmacies	NA

Teladoc Health

Virtual care operations	Virtual employer-provided health service (Teladoc, BestDoctor, Advance Medical)
Other health care operations	Patient monitoring services; virtual health care systems for health care providers
Where they operate	Every province (the company is based in the US and operates world-wide)
Links to insurance firms	Services are covered by some private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	Partnership with a pharmacy in the U.S.

Teledact Inc.

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic (Gotodoctor.ca)
Other health care operations	Linked to Enhanced Care Clinic which operates primary care, walk-in clinics, and telemedicine services
Where they operate	Every province (covered by medicare in Manitoba and Ontario)
Links to insurance firms	Services appear to be covered by some private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	Partnerships with pharmacies







TELUS Health

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic (TELUS Health Virtual Care - combined EQ Care and Akira by TELUS Health), Virtual employer-provided health service (TELUS Health MyCare - formerly Babylon by TELUS Health)
Other health care operations	Operations: in-person clinics, electronic medical records, apps, administrative services
Where they operate	Every province
Links to insurance firms	Services are covered by some private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	Owns TELUS Health Virtual Pharmacy

VivaCare

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinic and virtual family practice (option of seeing the same doctor on-line that people see at Vivacare in-person clinics)
Other health care operations	In-person clinics in British Columbia and Manitoba
Where they operate	British Columbia and Manitoba
Links to insurance firms	None mentioned
Links to pharmacies	All in-person clinics are in the same locations as pharmacies, with two pharmacies owned by VivaCare and 7 by Walmart

WELL Health

Virtual care operations	Virtual "walk-in" clinics (Tia Health, VirtualClinic+, VirtuelMed, Circle Medical)
Other health care operations	In-person clinics, electronic medical records, apps, billing and administrative services
Where they operate	Every province plus the United States (Circle Medical)
Links to insurance firms	Services appear to be covered by some private health insurance providers
Links to pharmacies	Partnerships with pharmacies







Notes

- ¹ Canada Health Infoway, *Canadians' Health Care Experiences During COVID-19, Uptake of Virtual Care, September 2021 edition*, 5, https://www.infoway-inforoute.ca/en/component/edocman/3828-canadians-health-care-experiences-during-covid-19/view-document?Itemid=101
- ² Canadians' Health Care Experiences During COVID-19, Uptake of Virtual Care, September 2021 edition, 5.
- ³ Canadian Medical Association Virtual Care Task Force, "Virtual Care, Recommendations for Scaling up Virtual Medical Services", February 2020, 10, https://www.cma.ca/sites/default/files/pdf/virtual-care/ReportoftheVirtualCareTaskForce.pdf
- ⁴ Bhatia RS, Chu C, Pang A, Tadrous M, Stamenova V, Cram P., "Virtual care use before and during the COVID-19 pandemic: a repeated cross-sectional study", CMAJ Open, February 17, 2021,9(1):E107-E114, https://doi.org/10.9778/cmajo.20200311.
- ⁵ Canadians' Health Care Experiences During COVID-19, Uptake of Virtual Care, September 2021 edition, 4.
- ⁶ Canadians' Health Care Experiences During COVID-19, Uptake of Virtual Care, September 2021 edition, 4.
- ⁷ Will Falk, *The State of Virtual Care in Canada as of Wave Three of the Covid-19 Pandemic: An Early Diagnostique and Policy Recommendations*, Health Canada, 2021, 14, https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/documents/corporate/transparency_229055456/health-agreements/bilateral-agreement-pan-canadian-virtual-care-priorities-covid-19/template-wf-report-eng.pdf.
- ⁸ The State of Virtual Care in Canada as of Wave Three of the Covid-19 Pandemic: An Early Diagnostique and Policy Recommendations, Health Canada, 2021, 14.
- ⁹ Health Canada, "Pan-Canadian virtual care priorities in response to COVID-19", 6, https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/corporate/transparency/health-agreements/bilateral-agreement-pan-canadian-virtual-care-priorities-covid-19.html.
- ¹⁰ "Pan-Canadian virtual care priorities in response to COVID-19."
- ¹¹ Health Canada, "Enhancing Equitable Access to Virtual Care in Canada: Principle-based Recommendations for Equity, Report of the Task Team on Equitable Access to Virtual Care, June 29, 2021, https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/documents/corporate/transparency_229055456/health-agreements/bilateral-agreement-pan-canadian-virtual-care-priorities-covid-19/template-ett-report-docx-eng.pdf.
- ¹² Health Canada, "Pan-Canadian virtual care priorities in response to COVID-19", 9.
- ¹³ Chris Parsons, "New privatized virtual health program a step in the wrong direction for Nova Scotia", Nova Scotia Health Coalition, May 19, 2021
- ¹⁴ Matthewman, Spencer et al. "An Environmental Scan of Virtual 'Walk-In' Clinics in Canada: Comparative Study." Journal of medical Internet research vol. 23,6 e27259, 11 Jun. 2021, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8235276/







- ¹⁵ "An Environmental Scan of Virtual 'Walk-In' Clinics in Canada: Comparative Study"
- ¹⁶ "An Environmental Scan of Virtual 'Walk-In' Clinics in Canada: Comparative Study"
- ¹⁷ Dylan Yan, "Virtual Health Expansion: Challenges and Changes", McGill Journal of Law and Health, May 1, 2021, https://mjlh.mcgill.ca/2021/05/01/virtual-health-expansion-challenges-and-changes/.
- ¹⁸ Andrew MacLeod, "Corporations Want Your Health Records. Who's Keeping Them Safe?", The Tyee, September 10, 2020, https://thetyee.ca/News/2020/09/10/Corporations-Want-Health-Records/.
- ¹⁹ Shoppers Drug Mart, "Shoppers Drug Mart to expand Canadians' access to virtual care through \$75 million investment in Maple", September 15, 2020, https://www.loblaw.ca/en/shoppers-drug-mart-to-expand-canadians-access-to-virtual-care-through-75-million-investment-in-maple.

Dot Health, "Maple and Dot Health Partner to deliver Seamless Virtual Health Care", April 2019, https://www.dothealth.ca/post/maple-and-dot-health-partner-to-deliver-seamless-virtual-health-care.

- ²⁰ Canadian Medical Protective Association, "Walk-in clinics: Unique challenges to quality of care, medical-legal risk", September 2019, https://www.cmpa-acpm.ca/en/advice-publications/browse-articles/2019/walk-in-clinics-unique-challenges-to-quality-of-care-medical-legal-risk.
- ²¹ Denis J Pereira Gray, Kate Sidaway-Lee, Eleanor White, Angus Thorne and Philip H Evans, "Continuity of care with doctors-a matter of life and death? A systematic review of continuity of care and mortality", British Medical Journal, June 28, 2017, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29959146/.
- ²² "Walk-in clinics: Unique challenges to quality of care, medical-legal risk."
- ²³ Danyaal Raza and Jillian Ratti, "The mobile health care app touted by the Alberta government has flaws", MacLean's, April 14, 2020, https://www.macleans.ca/opinion/albertas-new-mobile-health-care-app-has-flaws/.
- ²⁴ Ipsos MORI, "Evaluation of Babylon GP at hand, Final evaluation report", May 2019, iii, https://www.hammersmithfulhamccg.nhs.uk/media/156123/Evaluation-of-Babylon-GP-at-Hand-Final-Report.pdf.
- ²⁵ "Evaluation of Babylon GP at hand, Final evaluation report", May 2019, iii.
- ²⁶ Rita McCracken, Andrew Longhurst, Ruth Lavergne and Damien Contandriopoulos, "Virtual walk-in clinics undermine primary care", Policynote, December 19, 2019, https://www.policynote.ca/virtual-primary-care/.
- ²⁷ Marshall Allen, "Unnecessary Tests and Treatment Explain Why Health Care Costs So Much", Scientific American, November 29, 2017,
- https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/unnecessary-tests-and-treatment-explain-why-health-care-costs-so-much/.
- ²⁸ Washington Health Alliance, "First, Do No Harm, Calculating Health Care Waste in Washington State", February 2018, 3, https://www.wacommunitycheckup.org/media/47156/2018-first-do-no-harm.pdf.





- ²⁹ "Unnecessary Tests and Treatment Explain Why Health Care Costs So Much."
- ³⁰ "Evaluation of Babylon GP at hand, Final evaluation report", 80.
- ³¹ Canadian Press, "Loblaw investing \$75M for minority stake in telemedicine firm Maple", September 15, 2020, https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/loblaw-investing-75m-for-minority-stake-in-telemedicine-firm-maple-1.1494134.
- ³² John Dean, "Private practice is unethical-and doctors should give it up", British Medical Journal, May 5, 2015, https://www.bmj.com/content/350/bmj.h2299.full.
- ³³ Carolyn Hughes Tuohy, Colleen M. Flood, and Mark Stabil, "How Does Private Finance Affect Public Health Care Systems? Marshalling the evidence from OECD Nations," Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law 29, no. 3 (2005), http://homes.chass.utoronto.ca/~mstabile/oecd.pdf.
- ³⁴ Theresa Boyle, "Private virtual health services are booming in a 'policy vacuum'", Toronto Star, January 17, 2021, https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2021/01/17/as-pandemic-rages-virtual-health-services-are-booming-in-a-policy-vacuum.html.
- ³⁵ Health PEI, "Virtual Health Care for Islanders without a Primary Care Provider", https://www.princeedwardisland.ca/en/service/virtual-health-care-for-islanders-without-a-primary-care-provider, accessed October 28, 2021.
- ³⁶ Maple, "Skip walk in clinics in Prince Edward Island. See the doctor online.", https://www.getmaple.ca/regions/prince-edward-island/, accessed October 28, 2021 and October 30, 2021.
- ³⁷ Office of the Auditor General of Ontario, "Virtual Care: Use of Communication Technologies for Patient Care", December 2020, 13,

https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM_08virtualcare.pdf.

- ³⁸ "Virtual Care: Use of Communication Technologies for Patient Care", 48.
- ³⁹ "Virtual Care: Use of Communication Technologies for Patient Care", 47.
- ⁴⁰ "Virtual Care: Use of Communication Technologies for Patient Care", 3.
- ⁴¹ "Virtual Care: Use of Communication Technologies for Patient Care", 27.
- ⁴² "Virtual Care: Use of Communication Technologies for Patient Care", 28.
- ⁴³ "Virtual Care: Use of Communication Technologies for Patient Care", 29.
- ⁴⁴ NUPGE, "Universal Health Care on Trial", September 2017, 3, https://nupge.ca/sites/default/files/documents/Universal%20Health%20Care%20on%20Trial.pdf
- ⁴⁵ The State of Virtual Care in Canada as of Wave Three of the Covid-19 Pandemic: An Early Diagnostique and Policy Recommendations, 21.
- ⁴⁶ The State of Virtual Care in Canada as of Wave Three of the Covid-19 Pandemic: An Early Diagnostique and Policy Recommendations, 33.
- ⁴⁷ Office of the Information and Privacy Commissioner of Alberta, "Commissioner Releases Babylon by Telus Health Investigation Reports", July 29, 2021, https://www.oipc.ab.ca/news-and-events/news-releases/2021/babylon-by-telus-health-reports-released.aspx.







- ⁴⁸ Sheryl Spithoff and Tara Kiran, "The dark side of Canada's shift to corporate-driven health care", April 30, 2021, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-the-dark-side-of-canadas-shift-to-corporate-driven-health-care/.
- ⁴⁹ Sheryl Spithoff, "Medical-record software companies are selling your health data", Toronto Star, February 20, 2019, https://www.thestar.com/news/investigations/2019/02/20/medical-record-software-companies-are-selling-your-health-data.html.
- ⁵⁰ "Medical-record software companies are selling your health data."
- ⁵¹ "The dark side of Canada's shift to corporate-driven health care."
- ⁵² MCI OneHealth, "Investor Presentation October 2021", October 2021, 12, https://investor.mcionehealth.com/static-files/c1115784-802a-4f1a-a816-058961691ecb.
- ⁵³ Lorian Hardcastle and Ubaka Ogbogu, "Virtual care: Enhancing access or harming care?", Healthcare Management Forum, July 20, 2020, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0840470420938818.
- ⁵⁴ Business News Wales, "NHS Wales Video Consulting Service a Success", October 8, 2021, https://businessnewswales.com/nhs-wales-video-consulting-service-a-success/.

Wherton et al, "Expanding Video Consultation Services at Pace and Scale in Scotland During the COVID-19 Pandemic:National Mixed Methods Case Study", Journal of Medical Internet Research, 2021, https://www.jmir.org/2021/10/e31374/PDF.





COMPONENTS



B.C. GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION



CANADIAN UNION OF BREWERY AND GENERAL WORKERS



HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF ALBERTA



HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF BRITISH COLUMBIA



HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF SASKATCHEWAN



MANITOBA ASSOCIATION OF **HEALTH CARE PROFESSIONALS**



MANITOBA GOVERNMENT AND **GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION**



NEW BRUNSWICK UNION OF PUBLIC AND PRIVATE EMPLOYEES



NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR ASSOC. OF PUBLIC & PRIVATE **EMPLOYEES**



NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION



ONTARIO PUBLIC SERVICE EMPLOYEES UNION / SYNDICAT DES EMPLOYÉS DE LA FONCTION PUBLIQUE DE L'ONTARIO



PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND UNION OF PUBLIC SECTOR EMPLOYEES



SASKATCHEWAN GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION

The National Union of Public and General Employees is an affiliate of the Canadian Labour Congress and a member of the Public Services International.